Charles University First Faculty of Medicine



HABILITATION

The complex syndrome of functional neurological disorder: Clinical manifestations and neural correlates of motor and non-motor symptoms

Tereza Serranová

Department of Neurology and Center of Clinical Neuroscience Charles University First Faculty of Medicine and General University Hospital in Prague Czech Republic Prague

2022

This work is dedicated to people with functional neurological disorder.

I would like to thank my mentors and research supervisors, professor Evžen Růžička, professor Robert Jech, professor Josep Valls-Solé, and professor Mark Edwards, for their guidance, support, and friendship.

I also thank my PhD students Matej Slovák, Zuzana Forejtová, Gabriela Věchetová and Lucia Nováková, and all my colleagues and friends from the Department of Neurology, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University and the General University Hospital in Prague. I would like to express my gratitude to professor Jan Roth for his long-term clinical mentoring and friendship.

I would like to express my special thanks to Tomáš Sieger for processing all the data and for his longterm collaboration and friendship.

I would also like to express my appreciation to the staff of the Centre for Movement Disorders and our Neurology Department, Irena Stárková, Zuzana Kordová, Markéta Fialová, Olga Kučerová, and Magda Plosová, for their support and help.

I also wish to thank my family for supporting me all the time. Without them, this work would not have been possible.

Table of Contents

Abbreviations
Introduction
Terminology and nosological Classification7
Epidemiology7
Diagnosis of FMD7
FMD phenotypes11
Functional weakness
Functional tremor11
Functional dystonia12
Functional myoclonus12
Functional gait disorders13
Other phenotypes
Comorbid conditions
Pathophysiology14
Neurobiological model – theoretical framework15
Mechanisms underlying FMD16
Management
Prognosis, disability
Gaps and unmet needs
Classification
Pathophysiology24

Diagnosis and treatment
Access to adequate treatment and disability benefits
Distinction from malingering25
Conclusion
Main aims of the current work
Study 1. Motor and non-motor symptoms in FMD, their impact on HRQoL
Study 2. Motor and non-motor symptoms, a correlation and cluster analysis
Study 3. Identifying FMD mimics – prevalence of restless legs syndrome in FMD
Study 4. Subcortical processing of somatosensory inputs in FMD – a neurophysiological study
Study 5. Neurocognitive aspects of motor control in FMD - a video-oculographic study
Study 6. Identifying phenotype specific alterations in brain connectivity in FMD – a neuroimaging study
Study 7. Bridging structural and functional biomarkers in functional movement disorder using network mapping
Future directions
References

Abbreviations

DSM-5 Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders 5th Edition

FMD functional movement disorders

HRQoL health-related quality of life

ICD-10 International Classification of Diseases, 10th Edition

MRI magnetic resonance imaging

RLS restless legs syndrome

TPJ the temporoparietal junction

Introduction

Functional neurological disorders also referred to as conversion disorder or dissociative disorders are frequent conditions in neurology settings (Stone *et al.*, 2012). Motor subtype of functional neurological disorder also referred to as functional movement disorders (FMD) are characterized by abnormal motor control with abnormal movements or weakness that are significantly altered by distraction, beliefs and expectation, and which are clinically incongruent/incompatible with movement disorders known to be caused by neurological disease (Espay *et al.*, 2018a). FMD are associated with disability and impaired quality of life similar to that seen in people with multiple sclerosis and Parkinson's disease (Gendre *et al.*, 2019). Long term prognosis is very poor with most people remaining with disabiling symptoms in the long term (Gelauff *et al.*, 2014).

Despite being a prevalent and costly condition, FMD have been unprecedently neglected and marginalized by the clinical and research community for most of the 20th century (Stephen *et al.*, 2021). The traditional psychological explanations assuming a causal role of psychological stressors in the development of FMD have prevailed without being challenged by neurobiologically informed models until recently (Edwards *et al.*, 2012).

Over the last two decades, there has been significant progress in our understanding of the brain mechanisms underlying FMD, updates in terminology and classification, improvements in diagnosis and treatment (Espay *et al.*, 2009). However, these advances seem to be rather restricted to the functional neurological disorder community and both the clinicians and patients struggle with multiple barriers and unmet needs in this field at the intersection between neurology and psychiatry (LaFaver *et al.*, 2020; Di Vico *et al.*, 2021). The long diagnostic journey most of the patients undergo before obtaining the right diagnosis is an eloquent indicator of excessive health care resourse consumption (Tinazzi *et al.*, 2020).

Terminology and nosological Classification

The term *functional* was introduced to reduce the stigma associated with emphasizing the psychological causes that are unproven and tightly associated with the old labels such as psychogenic, conversion or dissociative (Stone *et al.*, 2002; Edwards *et al.*, 2014; Jankovic, 2014; Begue *et al.*, 2019). However, FMD is not an official label in current classification systems. FMD is classified as "motor dissociative (conversion) disorder" (F.44.4) in the Psychiatry Section in the ICD-10 (International Classification of Diseases, 10th Edition) (WHO, 2004) and as "motor conversion disorder/functional neurological symptom disorder" in the chapter Somatic Symptom and Related Disorder in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders 5th Edition (DSM-5)(APA, 2013).

Epidemiology

Functional disorders are very common in neurology, they represent the second most common reason to see a neurologist after headache (Stone *et al.*, 2010a). Based on a community registry, Functional neurological disorders have an incidence of 4-12/100 000 population/year and a prevalence of 50 per 100 000 population. FMD have incidence 4-5/100 000 and account for up to 20% of patients referred to movement disorders clinics (Carson and Lehn, 2016). Women are more frequently affected and represent 73% of FMD patients. The mean age at onset is 40 years (Lidstone *et al.*, 2022).

Diagnosis of FMD

The diagnosis of FMD is a "rule in" clinical diagnosis. It should be based on positive signs of inconsistency of abnormal movement control and evidence of features that are incongruent/incompatible with an organic disease (Gupta and Lang, 2009). Various general techniques and phenotype-specific tests can demonstrate signs of inconsistency and incongruence with the organic disease (Espay and Lang, 2015). Twenty-two studies reported 37 bedside clinical tests or combinations of these tests for the diagnosis of FMD including weakness, which had some form of validation (controlled designs to test for specificity and sensitivity

and/or provided data on inter-rater reliability) (Daum *et al.*, 2014; Daum *et al.*, 2015; Aybek and Perez, 2022). However, only a limited number of tests have been validated in larger samples, and numerous tests provided only low sensitivity.

The positive diagnosis is based on findings of inconsistency and incongruence with an organic disease in both the history and the neurological examination. When both inconsistency and incongruence are present, the diagnosis of clinically definite FMD can be made (Gupta and Lang, 2009). Similarly, the diagnosis of conversion disorder according to the DSM-5 criteria no longer requires the identification of an associated psychological stressor (APA, 2013). Importantly the presence or absence of psychiatric comorbidities, psychological factors such as traumatic life events, acute or chronic psychological stress, litigation and a secondary gain should not bias the diagnostic process as they can also be present in organic diseases (Stone *et al.*, 2013).

Inconsistency is characterized by variability of motor symptoms over time, selective disability, and alteration by distraction, expectations or illness beliefs. Typically, motor symptoms are suppressed when the attention is drawn away (distractibility), or they get worse when attention is drawn to the body during examination. Changes by non-physiological manoeuvres (suggestibility) such as triggering motor symptoms by application of a vibrating tuning fork to the limb are also a manifestation of inconsistency. Regardless of motor phenotype, competitive, complex tasks, either motor or cognitive (e.g. using mental arithmetic) can be used to divert attention away from the affected body part. Besides suppression or disappearance of functional motor symptoms during correct task performance, a poor task performance with persisting abnormal movements is also suggestive of functional etiology. In some cases, the abnormal movement may persist even with the attention diverted away (e.g. in cases of non-distractible functional tremor or dystonia). Sometimes, the appearance or worsening of an abnormal movement in a distant body part occurs when the ongoing abnormal movement is suppressed by holding it down (Park *et al.*, 2015).

In the clinical assessment, careful observation over long periods of time and during the performance of multiple tasks may be necessary to detect signs of distractibility, variability, and selectivity of motor symptoms. Characteristic for FMD also is impairment of explicit motor control during the examination while automatic/spontaneous movements during transfers in the room, getting dressed/undressed etc., are normal (Parees *et al.*, 2013; Araujo *et al.*, 2019). Other examples of inconsistency are variability of movement pattern (change in phenotype) or severity in time and selectivity of impairment which can also present as a mismatch between the objectively observed impairment and the self-reported limitations during activities of daily living.(Hayes *et al.*, 1999)

Incongruence involves a combination of symptoms and signs that are not seen in other neurological disorders; the pattern itself is incompatible with the functioning of the nervous system and does not respect the anatomical and physiological rules. FMD often present with bizarre, mixed movements, difficult to classify and precipitated paroxysms. However, to be certain that abnormal movement patterns do not present or progress according to the wide phenotypic range of known organic movement disorders requires extensive expertise in movement disorder (Espay and Lang, 2015).

Distractibility or improvement of the abnormal motor function when the patient is volitionally performing a competitive motor or cognitive task is a sign of both inconsistency and incongruency in most phenotypes. The exception is tics, which also change over time and are suppressible with complex tasks (Espay and Lang, 2015) and pain associated with weakness, which can also be distractible (Stone and Aybek, 2016).

Several historical features and examination findings are commonly present in patients with FMD regardless of movement phenomenology. These features are not diagnostic of FMD but can be helpful as a part of the diagnostic process (Gupta and Lang, 2009). Patients often describe the sudden onset and rapid progression, which might be triggered by a physical event (Parees *et al.*, 2014b). Unlike the slowly progressive course of most movement disorders, the progression can be rapid to become severe. The phenomenology of the movement type may shift over time. Patients also may report marked variability in symptom severity often

associated with fatigue and pain in day-to-day performance and complete remissions and sudden recurrences. Remittance to placebo or suggestion has become a part of the diagnostic criteria for a documented FMD (Fahn and Williams, 1988; Gupta and Lang, 2009). However, a recent study did not find stronger placebo responses in FMD patients than healthy controls. It has been argued that occasional dramatic placebo responses may occur because functional symptoms are inherently more changeable than those due to organic disease (Huys *et al.*, 2021).

In the diagnostic process laboratory and imaging examinations are of limited value. Electrophysiological studies can help to characterize features of FMD that can be useful for the diagnosis (Hallett, 2010). Specifically, electrophysiological assessment of tremor and myoclonus can provide a valuable information that is not possible to obtain from the physical examination (Gupta and Lang, 2009). Electrophysiological recordings of electromyographic activity and movement using accelerometers can demonstrate inconsistency in parameters that are difficult to tell by the naked eye such as latencies, variability or change in frequency. Electrophysiological characteristics of functional tremor involve, presence of coactivation of agonist and antagonist muscles, coherence of tremor in different body parts which is not present in organic tremors.

Electrophysiology can also document incongruencies, i.e., the "unobservable" phenomena that are present in functional but not in organic disorders such as the premotor potential also called the Bereitschaftspotenzial which is preceding functional myoclonic jerks obtained using the electroencephalography back-averaging technique or coherence of tremor in different body parts. The fact that the electrophysiological characterization of tremor and myoclonus can provide a valuable information that is not possible to obtain from the physical examination has been reflected in the revised diagnostic criteria for FMD by Gupta and Lang in 2009 who introduced a new category of laboratory i.e. electrophysiologically supported definite FMD (Gupta and Lang, 2009; Schwingenschuh *et al.*, 2011b; Schwingenschuh *et al.*, 2016).

FMD phenotypes

The clinical presentation of FMD is very heterogeneous. FMD may present with any type of movement disorder, often with mixed manifestations combining abnormal movements of different types and functional weakness. Mixed FMD (23.1%), tremor (21.6%) and weakness (18.1%) were the most common phenotypes in a recent meta-analysis including a large population of FMD patients (n=4905) (Lidstone *et al.*, 2022). Increased startle or startle-like movements and precipitated paroxysmal movements are frequent in patients with FMD.

Functional weakness

Functional weakness represents a common motor phenotype of FMD. Up to 10% of strokes mimics are due to functional weakness (B *et al.*, 2021). Functional weakness is characterized by variability in severity over time and discordant performance in different tasks during one examination session (Stone *et al.*, 2010b; Stone and Aybek, 2016; Gelauff *et al.*, 2019). Functional weakness often presents with a non-pyramidal distribution and/or as collapsing or give-way weakness (Daum *et al.*, 2015). In the lower limb, a reliable sign of functional weakness is Hoover's sign demonstrating that hip extension returns transiently to normal during contralateral hip flexion against resistance (Ziv *et al.*, 1998; McWhirter *et al.*, 2011). Similarly, the hip abduction returns to normal during contralateral hip abduction against resistance in functional weakness (Sonoo, 2004). In the upper limb a reliable sign is the drift without pronation during the arm stabilization test (Daum and Aybek, 2013).

Functional tremor

Functional tremor is the most common manifestation of FMD, presenting with abnormal movements accounting for up to 30 % of FMD (Tinazzi *et al.*, 2020; Lidstone *et al.*, 2022). Variability of frequency, characteristic response to externally cued rhythmic movements (entrain to the cued frequency), and distractibility are the key features that distinguish functional tremor from organic tremor, which presents

with a stable frequency, and is not distractible by competitive motor or cognitive tasks (Deuschl *et al.*, 1998; Roper *et al.*, 2013; van der Stouwe *et al.*, 2016). In another dual-task interference test, a competitive ballistic movement with the less affected hand is accompanied by an interruption of the tremor in the contralateral hand (Kumru *et al.*, 2004; Kumru *et al.*, 2007).

Functional dystonia

Functional dystonia is the second most abnormal movement type in patients with FMD (Tinazzi *et al.*, 2020; Lidstone *et al.*, 2022). While organic dystonia is typically mobile and tends to be action induced, patients with functional dystonia typically present with fixed abnormal postures (Schrag *et al.*, 2004). Functional dystonia is often less distractible than other functional abnormal movements; sometimes a brief give way of muscle activity during distraction can be observed (Frucht *et al.*, 2020). Functional dystonia is commonly accompanied by severe pain, and there is an overlap with complex regional pain syndrome type 1 (Popkirov *et al.*, 2018). There is no specific diagnostic test for functional dystonia (Aybek and Perez, 2022).

Functional myoclonus

Myoclonus should be a simple, sudden brief movement/jerk caused by involuntary muscle activity (Tinazzi *et al.*, 2020; Lidstone *et al.*, 2022). Functional myoclonus is usually variable in duration and distribution of jerks, often with multiple components over time (Hallett, 2016). Functional myoclonus may be suppressed with competitive complex tasks or and it may also entrain to externally cued rhythmic movements (Dreissen *et al.*, 2016). Functional stimulus sensitive reflex myoclonus is characterized by latencies that are variable and similar to voluntary reaction time (Hallett, 2016). Palatal myoclonus and the so-called propriospinal myoclonus characterized by repetitive, usually arrhythmic fixed pattern flexion movements of the trunk, hips, and knees are often of functional origin (Stamelou *et al.*, 2012; van der Salm *et al.*, 2014).

Functional gait disorders

Gait disorders are another frequent presentation of FMD (Tinazzi *et al.*, 2020; Lidstone *et al.*, 2022). Most functional gait disorders look bizarre and incongruent with known gait disorders (Fung, 2016). Balance during examination is often better than the claim, and compensatory strategies sometimes tend to be contraproductive. Several gait patterns have been identified as common and typical for functional etiology (Daum *et al.*, 2014). These include dragging of a leg behind the body, excessive slowness with an exaggerated delay in gait initiation, walking on ice pattern with decreased stride length and height and stiff knees and ankles, gait with uneconomic postures, gait with sudden knee buckling, or unsteady gait characterized by crossed legs and sudden side steps or veering (Lempert *et al.*, 1991; Baik and Lang, 2007; Jordbru *et al.*, 2012). However, for a clinically established diagnosis, multiple tests including straight walking, performing a dual-task, running or walking backwards, walking with eyes closes are usually needed to identify improvement or marked change in gait pattern i.e., positive signs of distractibility/inconsistency and incongruence) (Nonnekes *et al.*, 2020).

Other phenotypes

Functional facial and eye movement abnormalities are also common (Fekete *et al.*, 2012; Kaski *et al.*, 2015; Baizabal-Carvallo and Jankovic, 2016; Kaski and Bronstein, 2016; Baizabal-Carvallo and Jankovic, 2017a, b; Teodoro *et al.*, 2019). Functional tic-like movements can manifest either alone or in overlap with tic disorder. Given their similarities such as action monitoring, attentional allocation the diagnosis is often challenging (Ganos *et al.*, 2014; Demartini *et al.*, 2015; Ganos *et al.*, 2019).

Comorbid conditions

Patients with FMD almost always have multiple additional symptoms (e.g. sensory symptoms and pain, often in multiple body regions including headache, fatigue, cognitive complaints, anxiety and depression, seizures, bladder and bowel problems). A vast majority of FMD patients fulfil clinical criteria for other

functional somatic syndromes/somatic symptom disorders (i.e. chronic fatigue syndrome, fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome) (Wessely *et al.*, 1999). Poor concentration, memory problems and other cognitive complaints can also cause distress and functional impairment (Teodoro *et al.*, 2018).

Patients with FMD may also suffer from other co-occurring functional neurological disorders, such as functional sensory symptoms or non-epileptic seizures/dissociative seizures (Erro *et al.*, 2016). Psychiatric comorbidities such as mood and anxiety disorders, post-traumatic stress disorder, personality disorder and dissociation are also commonly reported in patients with FMD (Feinstein *et al.*, 2001; Gelauff *et al.*, 2014). However, psychiatric comorbidities are also frequent in organic disorders (Zutt *et al.*, 2017). Therefore, their presence or absence does not help to determine the etiology. Various personality disorders including dependent, antisocial, and borderline personality disorder, have been reported inconsistently, mostly from small samples (Feinstein *et al.*, 2001; Kranick *et al.*, 2011; Gelauff *et al.*, 2014). Recently, obsessive-compulsive personality disorder has been reported (Demartini *et al.*, 2014).

Functional and organic disorders are often coexistent. Functional symptoms are present in up to 12 % of other neurological disorders across neurological subspecialties (Stone *et al.*, 2012). Recent studies reported frequent functional symptoms in Parkinson's disease (including the prodromal phase) and Multiple Sclerosis may also be associated with functional symptoms (Wissel *et al.*, 2018; Onofrj *et al.*, 2022; Walzl *et al.*, 2022).

Pathophysiology

FMD is a complex condition with a multifactorial and heterogeneous etiology. There is a growing understanding of the biological, psychological and social factors that seem to be involved in the pathophysiology, but the picture is still very incomplete.

FMD has been traditionally related to psychological factors. However, a history of childhood trauma and negative life events preceding symptom onset has been found inconsistently; life stressors are not apparent

in many patients and are present in many people without FMD (Ludwig *et al.*, 2018). Although life adversities and other psychological factors are not considered to be causal but rather predisposing, precipitating or perpetuating factors, they have still remained a target of interest in the neurobiologically oriented research, in particular in neuroimaging studies (Perez *et al.*, 2021b). In contrast to this, biological factors such as genetic differences, neurotransmitter alterations and neuroimmune changes, which are commonly studied in other neurological and psychiatric disorders, have been addressed only marginally and in small samples (Apazoglou *et al.*, 2018; Demartini *et al.*, 2019; van der Feltz-Cornelis *et al.*, 2021).

Neurobiological model – theoretical framework

Recently neurobiological models of functional symptoms based on predictive coding accounts of brain function have been proposed (Edwards *et al.*, 2012; Van den Bergh *et al.*, 2017).

Predictive coding account of the brain function postulates that the brain's network architecture is an active inference generator that operates according to the Bayesian approach to probability via a multilevel neuronal cascade (Friston, 2010). Learned beliefs about the world and about oneself work like top-down predictions explaining sensory signals that transmit prediction errors up the neuronal hierarchy (Friston, 2010). A key feature of this proposed mechanism is that the same basic computational phenomenon can account for functional symptoms across the motor, sensory and interoceptive domains. These models suggest that functional symptoms arise from the development of abnormal "priors" or predictions, the expression of which is driven by an abnormal allocation of attention (Edwards *et al.*, 2012). The neural correlates of abnormal predictions in FMD are not known. According to this model, proprioceptive predictions related to the dynamics of movement are formed within an intermediate motor area (e.g., the supplementary motor area) and are afforded too much precision via misdirected attentional gain from higher hierarchical levels. The prediction signal is propagated down the motor hierarchy, producing a proprioceptive prediction error peripherally that is fulfilled by a generation of an abnormal movement or a lack of movement in functional weakness. Prediction errors reporting unpredicted content in the motor

domain to higher cortical areas (e.g., pre-supplementary motor area) are explained in terms of a symptomatic interpretation as involuntary movements or as failure to realize the movement that was intended in FW (Edwards *et al.*, 2012).

Since the proposal of the predictive coding account on FMD (and functional neurological symptoms in general) by Edwards et al., 2012, the evidence for the role of regions associated with generative processes supporting predictions, attention and conceptualization has been accumulated in pathophysiological research in this area (Baizabal-Carvallo *et al.*, 2019; Perez *et al.*, 2021b).

Mechanisms underlying FMD

Electrophysiological studies

FMD use the same neural pathways as those for voluntary movements and electrophysiological studies consistently find normal activation of primary motor and sensory pathways and the presence of Bereitschaftspotenzial, which is associated with voluntary movements (Hallett, 2010). Abnormal function of the brain at different levels has been reported inconsistently in FMD. Some abnormalities that are present in organic dystonia were not found in cases with functional dystonia. In one study using paired associative stimulation, abnormally high plasticity was found only in the organic group (Quartarone *et al.*, 2009). In other studies, only patients with organic but not patients with functional blepharospasm had abnormal blink reflex recovery curve (Schwingenschuh *et al.*, 2011a) or temporal discrimination (Katschnig *et al.*, 2010). However, various other electrophysiological studies found abnormalities such as the impaired the short interval intracortical inhibition (Espay *et al.*, 2006; Avanzino *et al.*, 2008) and impaired temporal discrimination (Morgante *et al.*, 2011) in FMD. These abnormalities have also been associated with a wide range of other neuropsychiatric disorders including movement disorders such as Parkinson's disease and dystonia (Udupa and Chen, 2019) and many mental disorders and other somatic symptom disorders. Therefore, these findings challenge the categorical distinction between "functional" and "organic"

disorders. Importantly, these abnormalities cannot be fabricated voluntarily and provide evidence that FMD are genuine disorders of the brain.

Neuroimaging studies

Abnormalities in both brain function and structure in FMD have been shown in studies using task-based and resting-state functional neuroimaging, structural MRI, and multimodal techniques (Voon *et al.*, 2016; Perez *et al.*, 2021b). Different aspects of motor control, sense of agency, emotional processing, and more recently treatment effects, the gene-environment-brain interactions have been addressed. One line of work searched for neural correlates of abnormal motor control in FMD. Most of this work has been done in patients with functional weakness using different motor tasks (Marshall *et al.*, 1997; Spence *et al.*, 2000; Burgmer *et al.*, 2006; Cojan *et al.*, 2009). Patients were compared to both normally moving healthy controls and to controls feigning paresis. Those studies identified different patterns of altered brain activity related to motor planning, intention, movement initiation, execution, and inhibition. However, some recent studies did not find between-group differences during motor tasks. Although no clear pattern was found across studies comparing functional weakness to simulated weakness, all studies reported a different activation pattern during movement execution in the affected limb in patients compared to feigners.

The fact that the FMD have the characteristics of voluntary movements (such as distractibility and presence of pre-movement potential) but are perceived by patients as involuntary suggests that an abnormal sense of agency may be a part of the disorder (Hallett, 2007, 2010). Agency is the experience of being the cause of our own actions. According to the current view, self-generated movements are accompanied by a sensory prediction of the motor outcome. This feedforward signal is compared to sensory feedback. When the prediction matches the sensory outcome, it gives rise to a sense of self-agency; conversely a mismatch gives rise to the sensation that we are not in control of our movements (Haggard, 2008; Nahab *et al.*, 2011). Abnormal activity of the right temporoparietal junction (TPJ), which has been implicated in comparing the feedforward and the feedback signal, has been identified in an early study comparing brain activity during

the functional tremor with voluntary mimicked tremor (Voon *et al.*, 2010b). The involvement of TPJ in FMD was confirmed by several subsequent studies that used different paradigms such as virtual reality manipulation of the self-agency or Libet's clock to study intention awareness (Voon *et al.*, 2010b; Maurer *et al.*, 2016; Baek *et al.*, 2017; Nahab *et al.*, 2017).

Emotional processing in FMD has been addressed by several studies using an emotion-task-based fMRI study design (Voon *et al.*, 2010a; Aybek *et al.*, 2015; Espay *et al.*, 2018b). Abnormalities found involved the abnormal activity of brain regions involved in emotional processing (the amygdala) and their connectivity with involved motor processing (the supplementary motor area), suggesting abnormal limbic-motor interactions (Voon *et al.*, 2010a).

Several resting-state fMRI studies which used different analytical approaches have also identified various abnormalities at the level of cortical and subcortical regions and whole-brain networks that differentiated patients from healthy controls.

Over the past decade, an increasing number of studies reported structural alterations in individuals with functional disorders including FMD, which have been found in the sensorimotor, prefrontal, striatal-thalamic, paralimbic, and limbic regions (Begue *et al.*, 2019). However, inconsistencies in findings and a lack of group-level differences have also been described. Further studies reported brain changes following treatment, suggesting that both cognitive behavioral therapy and motor retraining may reorganize activity and connectivity in emotion processing and motor control networks in FMD (Espay *et al.*, 2019; Faul *et al.*, 2020).

Two recent multimodal studies investigated the genes-environment-brain interaction. One study identified brain areas impacted by childhood trauma and their overlap with regional gene expression profile. Implicated genes are involved in stress-related neuroplasticity, neurodevelopment, and locomotory behavior, suggesting these genes may be important in promoting brain reorganization following childhood

18

trauma in this population (Diez *et al.*, 2020). A different study investigated the contribution of variants in selected stress-related genes (18 SNPs) to clinical manifestations and circuit-level phenotypes either directly or in interaction with childhood trauma. Among the 18 SNPs that were analyzed, a tryptophan hydroxylase 2 gene polymorphism showed a relationship to age of onset and amygdala–frontal connectivity suggesting serotonin levels may be a potential molecular mechanism modulating FMD phenotype (Spagnolo *et al.*, 2020).

In summary, the major lines of evidence suggested disorders in networks involved in volition, emotion and motor control (Baizabal-Carvallo *et al.*, 2019). Findings from more recent and larger studies also pointed towards the role of cingulo-insular alterations may contribute to impaired multimodal integration of affective and bodily related information, which could help explain the multiplicity of sensorimotor, affective and cognitive symptoms in some patients with FND and somatic symptom disorder (Ospina *et al.*, 2019).

At the network level, the regions that have been associated with FMD (even if considering only the rsstudies) are from across multiple networks of the brain (Yeo *et al.*, 2011). In FMD, beside the sensorimotor and the limbic networks, other major networks have been implicated such as the default network involved in conceptualization, the executive control network and the ventral attention network/salience network, which are linked to body-oriented attention. This is in line with the cognitive perspective on FMD (Edwards *et al.*, 2012). The involvement of multiple brain networks also parallels the finding that supported the current view on emotions as cognitive processes that are actively built by the brain using a set of interacting brain regions commonly involved in basic psychological operations (Lindquist *et al.*, 2012).

Behavioral studies

Self-agency, attention, and attention-motor control interaction in FMD have been addressed using behavioral paradigms. Abnormal action-binding effect (Kranick *et al.*, 2013) and the loss of sensory attenuation (Parees *et al.*, 2014a; Macerollo *et al.*, 2015) have been correlated with the loss of sense of

agency, along with findings from neuroimaging studies may help to explain why patients report that they do not experience the abnormal movement as voluntary. Impaired motor control in FMD was experimentally found in situations where movements were highly predictable, and there was an opportunity for explicit control while unpredictable movements occurring in an implicit fashion were normal (Parees *et al.*, 2013).

Several studies assessed performance in different tasks requiring attentional resources with contradictory findings (Roelofs *et al.*, 2003; Heintz *et al.*, 2013; Voon *et al.*, 2013; Huys *et al.*, 2020; de Vroege *et al.*, 2021). Recently, in the attention network test, the alerting and orienting effects of presented cues were normal, but executive control of attention under conflict was abnormal in patients with FMD compared to patients with an organic movement disorder and healthy controls (Huys *et al.*, 2020).

Executive dysfunction seems to be an important secondary feature of FMD due to the overutilization of attentional resources for explicit movement control.

Increased attention to movements has been described in FMD. However, it has been found that any kind movement disorder (i.e. functional or organic), induces increased attention to one's movement. This increase in conscious motor processing may be adaptive and necessary for safe and efficient movements.

Management

Previously, patients were usually told their condition was psychogenic or stress-related, and they were encouraged to search for psychological treatment. Over the past decade, the shift in the theoretical frame of FMD has been paralleled by changes in the approach to management.

The first step after establishing a positive diagnosis is an explanation that helps the patient understand that FMD is a genuine disorder, which is common, with the potential for reversibility. Most of the evidence supporting the positive impacts of a diagnostic explanation comes from studies on dissociative seizures

(Perez and LaFrance, 2016). Diagnosis delivery should follow the normal rules of explanation without unnecessary overemphasizing the role of psychological stressors as causative factors. The explanation should start with explaining the mechanism, i.e. malfunctioning of the brain, in preference to explaining the etiology, which is unclear, complex and probably very heterogeneous in FMD. It is useful to demonstrate to patients the positive signs, e.g. Hoover's sign, distractibility of tremor and explain the impact of abnormal attention (Stone and Edwards, 2012; Carson *et al.*, 2016). Providing additional explanation (e.g., <u>www.neurosymptoms.org</u>) and education for patients and their relatives does not substitute a therapeutic intervention (Gelauff *et al.*, 2020). However, it can improve understanding and acceptance of an FMD diagnosis and improve readiness for further treatment (Cope *et al.*, 2021).

Physiotherapy has a key role in the multidisciplinary management of FMD. Two randomized controlled trials (RCT) using physical therapy and more observational trials and cohort studies reported a good outcome in 50-70% of patients from moderate to large size effect with a sustained benefit at follow-ups (Jordbru *et al.*, 2013; Nielsen *et al.*, 2017). Consensus recommendations based on the evidence and expert opinion provide a description of the general approach and specific strategies for different motor phenotypes (Nielsen *et al.*, 2015). The general approach consists of education with the demonstration that normal movement can occur and an explanation of the impacts of abnormal attention, movement retraining and self-management strategies. Movement retraining consists in building up the components of the movement using automatic symptom-free movements re-emerging with diverted attention. Another key component is changing maladaptive behaviors related to symptoms (Nielsen *et al.*, 2019). More recently, recommendations for occupational therapy in functional neurological disorders have been published (Nicholson *et al.*, 2020a).

Psychological interventions have traditionally been considered the treatment of choice for functional neurological disorders and are often recommended to people with FMD. However, the high-quality studies with long-term follow-up are lacking (Gutkin *et al.*, 2020). In FMD, promising results have been found in

21

studies using the cognitive-behavioral approach and psychodynamic psychotherapy (Sharpe *et al.*, 2011; Kompoliti *et al.*, 2014; Hubschmid *et al.*, 2015; Dallocchio *et al.*, 2016). A psychiatrist familiar with the FMD should assess and treat psychiatric comorbidity. There is also some evidence from RCT and from observational studies for the efficacy of multidisciplinary treatment (Jordbru *et al.*, 2013).

Evidence from RCTs suggested the efficacy of other techniques such as neuromodulation (e.g. transcranial magnetic stimulation- TMS) (Oriuwa *et al.*, 2022) and hypnosis (Moene *et al.*, 2002, 2003; Vizcarra *et al.*, 2019). However, single-pulse TMS paradigms used in several studies were unlikely to cause neuromodulator changes in the brain and rather a cognitive-behavioral effect can be assumed (Garcin *et al.*, 2017). We still lack reliable evidence for a clear neuroanatomical target from imaging studies such as the left DLPF in depression, where TMS became an established technique (Lefaucheur *et al.*, 2020). RCTs examining botulinum toxin in FMD treatment have not provided evidence for its efficacy (Dreissen *et al.*, 2019; Vizcarra *et al.*, 2019). Other techniques that will require further evidence are therapeutic sedation (Stone *et al.*, 2014) and approaches using virtual reality (Bullock *et al.*, 2020).

It also is essential to detect and treat comorbid conditions, whether psychiatric or neurological, during the initial examination and follow-up (Gelauff *et al.*, 2020; Perez *et al.*, 2021a).

Prognosis, disability

FMD is associated with disability and impaired quality of life similar to that seen in people with organic movement disorders (Gendre *et al.*, 2019). Non-motor symptoms such as fatigue, anxiety, and cognitive complaints are important predictors of impaired quality of life (Gelauff *et al.*, 2018; Vechetova *et al.*, 2018). The prognosis is very poor, with most people remaining with disabling symptoms in the long term (Gelauff and Stone, 2016). Levels of physical disability and psychological comorbidity at follow-up were high. The mean percentage of patients same or worse at follow-up for all studies was 60% (Gelauff *et al.*, 2014). Consistent negative prognostic predictors include long duration of symptoms before diagnosis and personality disorders, whereas good outcomes are associated with young age and early diagnosis.

Investigations should be performed as quickly as possible, as protracted testing may delay or disrupt positive management (Gelauff *et al.*, 2014).

Gaps and unmet needs

Classification

In Czechia, the valid diagnostic code is motor dissociative (conversion) disorder in the ICD 10th revision (WHO, 2004). ICD-10 categorizes FMD under the Psychiatric section, thus perpetuating patients' and physicians' confusion and barriers to adequate management. The ICD-11 included functional disorders also within the neurology section for the first time (WHO, 2018). However, only several phenotypes (functional tremor, parkinsonism and dystonia) have been included in the Neurology section, while other motor phenotypes such as myoclonus, and gait disorders can be classified only under the Psychiatry section. Furthermore, the current classification systems disregard a common clinical experience of multiple motor and non-motor symptoms coexisting in one individual and an increasing body of evidence supporting the same underlying mechanism across symptom domains (Edwards et al., 2012; Van den Bergh et al., 2017). Pain, fatigue and other symptoms in people with FMD are currently classified separately in ICD-10 where there is one diagnostic category for the dissociative motor disorder (F44.4) and another for persistent somatoform pain disorder (F45.4) (WHO, 2018). A similar diagnostic division is present or DSM-5, where associated pain is labelled as somatic symptom disorder (e.g. with predominant pain), but only if psychological distress regarding symptoms accompanied by thoughts and behaviors are judged to be "excessive" by the clinician (APA, 2013). Thus, patients are given several diagnoses such as motor conversion disorder and chronic somatoform pain. This situation highlights the need for a detailed characterization of the relationship between numerous symptoms coexisting in one individual which would inform further classification revisions.

Pathophysiology

Despite significant advances in our understanding of the mechanism underlying FMD, in particular, due to neuroimaging and electrophysiological studies, our knowledge of pathophysiology is still limited, and nurmerous methodological issues have been raised. The abnormities found in electrophysiology and imaging studies have been found in small samples and lack reproduction. Numerous abnormalities found in FMD and have been reported in many other conditions, including different functional neurological disorders, somatic symptom disorders, neurological and psychiatric conditions. These abnormalities may be disease-related, compensatory and/or they may also be the consequence of shared predisposing vulnerabilities and comorbidities. However, characterization of predisposing vulnerabilities, organic and functional comorbidities, symptom severity, disease duration, and other confounders has usually been limited. Another under-researched area are neural differences between various subtypes of functional neurological disorders. A recent review on neuroimaging in functional neurological symptoms highlighted the need for multicentric longitudinal studies(Perez et al., 2021b). Only studies with a greater number of independent samples are able to address patient heterogeneity concerns with complementary betweengroup analyses with stratified sub-group and within-group analyses (i.e. patients with weakness vs patients with hyperkinetic FMD) based on clinically relevant characteristics (i.e. symptom severity, psychiatric comorbidities etc.).

Diagnosis and treatment

An early diagnosis, with subsequent treatment involving rehabilitative and/or psychological treatments, can promote recovery. However, there are no diagnostic and treatment guidelines. Most of the diagnostic tests have been studied in very small samples without proper validation (Daum *et al.*, 2014; Daum *et al.*, 2015; Aybek and Perez, 2022). Up to date, there is no disorder-specific outcome measure covering the complex nature of the functional neurological disorder (Pick *et al.*, 2020). Similarly, support from evidence-based medicine regarding FMD specific treatments is still limited, and there is a lack of predictors of specific treatment outcomes and prognosis (Aybek and Perez, 2022). Medical professionals must still rely on expert recommendations and clinical experience. Even movement disorders experts often feel a lack of sufficient knowledge in FMD and are reluctant to engage in taking care of these patients (LaFaver *et al.*, 2020). The lack of effectiveness of conventional symptomatic medical therapy is another source of frustration for clinicians and patients with chronic debilitating symptoms (Wessely *et al.*, 1999).

Access to adequate treatment and disability benefits

A high standard of care for FMD patients should ideally involve a multidisciplinary team comprising neurologists, psychiatrists, physical medicine and rehabilitation doctors, physiotherapists and psychotherapists. Multidisciplinary and specialized clinics are insufficient with regard to the number of patients. Despite the high prevalence, persistency of FMD, high disability rate and poor health related quality of life of people with FMD, and socioeconomic consequencies, the national healthcare systems developing and implementing policies fail to integrate FMDs among healthcare and research priorities (Carson *et al.*, 2011). Besides facing numerous barriers to adequate care, FMD patients do not benefit from appropriate legal rights, social support and social protection including an adequate disability-related financial support.

Distinction from malingering

Despite the evidence from studies in FMD that demonstrated an abnormal sense of agency and other changes in brain function that cannot be voluntarily fabricated and differ from patterns found in people faking abnormal motor control, many physicians still tend to suspect deliberate production of motor symptoms. Up to date, no clinical or laboratory tests have been developed to distinguish FMD from malingering of factitious disorder and protect patients from the doubts of simulation. This situation is unfortunate, given that malingering is supposed to be relatively rare in the clinical context. Patients' stigma

is also associated with a low prestige of functional symptoms compared to those with a well-defined anatomical basis which are considered more serious (Album and Westin, 2008).

Conclusion

Functional neurological disorder is one of the commonest conditions that neurologists encounter in clinical practice, making up 10-15% of general neurology outpatient clinics and 10% of admissions to hyperacute stroke services. FMD is often persistent and associated with significant disability and health care resources consumption. Neurologists often report finding interactions with such patients difficult, and specific services that can help with treatment are poorly developed, commonly falling between neurology and psychiatry services.

Despite great progress that has been made in increasing awareness and interest amongst neurologists and psychiatrists, with important developments in pathophysiological understanding, diagnosis, diagnostic explanation, and treatment, including multicenter randomized trials of psychological therapy and physiotherapy, there are still numerous gaps in knowledge and unmet needs in the research are and the clinical practice for both the patients and the clinicians. As research expands, subsequent adequate education of professionals across disciplines and the development of healthcare facilities are critical steps towards the improvement of the patients' outcomes through an early and correct diagnosis and disease-specific and evidence-based multidisciplinary management of FMD.

Main aims of the current work

The clinical presentation of FMD is heterogeneous and patients with FMD almost always have multiple additional psychological and somatic symptoms (e.g. anxiety and depression, cognitive complaints, sensory symptoms and pain, fatigue) that can result from comorbid psychiatric, other neurological disorders (i.e. "organic") or that may be functional symptoms.

Different comorbid conditions may share pathophysiological mechanisms and risk factors / predisposing vulnerabilities that can play a role in development and/or maintenance of FMD. A thorough multidimensional mapping of comorbid symptoms and conditions/disorders can help to understand their mutual relationship and clinical relevance. Identifying and managing treatable comorbid conditions may lessen the burden and improve HRQoL of patients with FMD.

The aim of the current work was to address the complex relationship between motor and non-motor symptoms in FMD, their neurophysiological correlates and clinical significance. The motor and non-motor symptoms in our FMD cohort have been assessed across different constructs (i.e. from a perspective of behavioral elements, processes, mechanisms, and responses) that comprise different aspects of the overall range of human functioning (i.e. from normal to abnormal). Measurement of constructs can occur using different methods (units of analysis). In our work, neurocircuit, behavioral, and self-report assessment were used.

Study 1. Motor and non-motor symptoms in FMD, their impact on HRQoL

Věchetová G, Slovák M, Kemlink D, Hanzlíková Z, Dušek P, Nikolai T, Růžička E, Edwards MJ, Serranová T. The impact of non-motor symptoms on the health-related quality of life in patients with functional movement disorders. J Psychosom Res. 2018 Dec; 115:32-37. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2018.10.001.

Evidence from other neurological disorders (e.g., in Parkinson's disease or Multiple Sclerosis) with abnormal motor control suggests that non-motor symptoms such as fatigue, pain, cognitive and psychological symptoms may be associated with significant disability and impairment of HRQoL over and above that caused by the motor symptoms. Excepting co-morbid affective disorders, non-motor symptoms and their impact on HRQoL have not been systematically studied in FMD.

In a cross-sectional study we aimed to assess the impact of non-motor symptoms including anxiety, depression, subjective cognitive complaints, fatigue and excessive daytime sleepiness, pain, and apathy on HRQoL in a consecutive sample of FMD patients. Non-motor symptoms and HRQoL / disability were also recorded from healthy control subjects. As hypothesized, patient self-reported severity of non-motor symptoms but not objectively assessed motor symptom severity by clinician was found to be a significant determinant of HRQoL in FMD patients. These results provided an important input to the FND Core Outcome Measure group working on a Functional neurological disorders specific Core Outcome Set development are reflected the review of the literature assessing the different outcomes and measurement instruments used to date in clinical trials and other research completed by an 'interim' consensus Core Outcome Set development (Nicholson *et al.*, 2020b; Pick *et al.*, 2020).

Study 2. Motor and non-motor symptoms, a correlation and cluster analysis

Forejtová Z, Serranová T, Sieger T, Slovák M, Nováková L, Věchetová G, Růžička E, Edwards MJ. The complex syndrome of functional neurological disorder. Psychol Med. 2022 Jan 7:1-11. doi: 10.1017/S0033291721005225.

Increasing evidence supporting a unified neurobiological model for all functional symptoms across different domains (i.e. the same underlying mechanism can account for motor, sensory, cognitive and interoceptive phenomena) (Edwards *et al.*, 2012; Van den Bergh *et al.*, 2017) is contrast with current classification systems the DSM-5 and ICD-10 (and the upcoming ICD-11) that preserve a diagnostic division between different symptoms that co-occur in one person. In both systems, in particular pain, fatigue and other symptoms in people with functional neurological disorder are currently classified separately/with another label (APA, 2013; WHO, 2018). Up to date, no studies addressed data-driven identification of specific clusters of patients based on specific symptoms, supporting the current symptom-based diagnostic classification schemes.

To provide evidence that might shed light on this complex and unsatisfactory situation, we performed a correlation and cluster analysis regarding specific motor and non-motor symptoms, quality of life and disability in a large cohort of consecutive patients with motor functional neurological disorders. Using hierarchical cluster analysis supplemented with gap statistics, we found a lack of distinctive subtypes along with a high degree of correlation between all subjective and objective measures of motor and non-motor symptoms. This finding further supports the current neurobiological models proposing unified pathophysiology for all functional symptoms and has major implication for future revisions of the disease classifications. as it supports development of a single diagnostic category encompassing patients with functional neurological disorder and other functional somatic symptoms. I addition, it has important implications for research and specialized services development.

Study 3. Identifying FMD mimics – prevalence of restless legs syndrome in FMD

Serranová T, Slovák M, Kemlink D, Šonka K, Hallett M, Růžička E. Prevalence of restless legs syndrome in functional movement disorders: a case-control study from the Czech Republic. BMJ Open. 2019 Jan 21;9(1):e024236. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024236.

Frequent complaints of patients with FMD include variable sensory symptoms and pain in multiple body regions, mood disorders, fatigue and sleep problems. (Factor *et al.*, 1995; Gelauff *et al.*, 2014). As some of these symptoms could be due to comorbid restless legs syndrome (RLS) which is defined by an urge to move a body part (usually the lower limbs) typically accompanied by a wide range of sensory symptoms (Allen *et al.*, 2014). Clinical diagnosis of RLS can be supported by actigraphic measurement of periodic leg movements, which are considered a biomarker of RLS (Montplaisir *et al.*, 1997; Kemlink *et al.*, 2008; Allen *et al.*, 2014; Plante, 2014). While some evidence has been provided on increased prevalence of RLS in other conditions frequently associated with FMD such as migraine or fibromyalgia, no studies targeted RLS prevalence in FMD patients (Trenkwalder *et al.*, 2016).

In a case-control study in a consecutive sample of patients with FMD and a matched control group we found an increased prevalence of RLS according to the current diagnostic criteria in FMD group. Such a high prevalence of clinically diagnosed RLS in FMD (43.8% vs 7.9% in controls) may have been biased by suggestibility or overreporting, however, we found a clinically diagnosed RLS along with actigraphic finding of clinically relevant periodic limb movements in a significant proportion of FMD patients (21.2% vs 2.6% of controls). Functional motor and sensory symptoms may mimic RSL which may be underdiagnosed in FMD patients. RLS is a treatable condition, this finding has clinical implications for the management of FMD as well for further research of pathophysiological mechanisms and shared risk factors including genetic vulnerability underlying both conditions.

Study 4. Subcortical processing of somatosensory inputs in FMD -a neurophysiological study

Hanzlíková Z, Kofler M, Slovák M, Věchetová G, Fečíková A, Kemlink D, Sieger T, Růžička E, Valls-Solé J, Edwards MJ, Serranová T. Prepulse inhibition of the blink reflex is abnormal in functional movement disorders. Mov Disord. 2019 Jul;34(7):1022-1030. doi: 10.1002/mds.27706.

A potentially unifying mechanism for multiple motor and non-motor symptoms such as pain, fatigue or sensory disturbances that co-occur in FMD patients is a failure in processing of sensory inputs. Prepulse inhibition is a neurophysiological method that allows for the study of pre-conscious somatosensory processing. Prepulse inhibition is a physiological phenomenon which serves to protect the early processing of a stimulus (the prepulse) at the subcortical level within a very short time interval form undesired motor reflex reaction. The prepulse is a weak stimulus (such as light electrical stimulus to the finger) and which inhibits the reflex response to a subsequent strong stimulus eliciting blink reflex.

In a case-control study we found an impaired prepulse inhibition of the blink reflex indicating an abnormal early-stage processing of somatosensory inputs at subcortical level in FMD. This finding is not specific to FMD, along with previous findings of a reduced prepulse inhibition in fibromyalgia syndrome, or functional cystitis, it supports a possible unified pathophysiology across functional neurological and somatic syndromes proposed by current neurobiological mode with noteworthy implications for diagnostic classification and development of novel biomarkers and treatments.

Prepulse inhibition is a subcortical automatic phenomenon and occurs before conscious perception of the stimulus. (Correa *et al.*, 2018) Our results are therefore relevant for understanding that despite their characteristics of voluntary movements, FMD are genuine disorders of brain function with abnormalities which cannot be fabricated voluntarily (Edwards *et al.*, 2012).

Study 5. Neurocognitive aspects of motor control in FMD - a videooculographic study

Slovák M, Sieger T, Bonnet C, Ulmanová O, Hanuška J, Růžička E, Serranová T. Antisaccades and vergence abnormalities in functional movement disorders: A video-oculographic study. Mov Disord. 2016 Jul;31(7):1072-3. doi: 10.1002/mds.26641

Attention plays an important role in the theoretical framework and in the clinical settings. Numerous neurophysiological and behavioral tests can be used to assessed different aspects of attentional processing. Video-oculographic saccadic eye movements measures can be used to evaluate automatic and volitional eye movements control and some neurocognitive aspects of motor control (Hutton and Ettinger, 2006).

In a case-control video-oculography study we found eye movement abnormalities that resembled the typical clinical findings in FMD: reflexive or automated movements to "exogenous" cues (i.e. prosaccades) were not altered while the attention demanding volitional movements (antisaccade and vergence movements) were disturbed (Parees *et al.*, 2013). This finding further extended published data on impaired response inhibition in FMD (Roelofs *et al.*, 2003; Voon *et al.*, 2013).

In contrast to earlier published data, we found rather low incidence of a clinically overt convergence spasm in our FMD group (Fekete *et al.*, 2012), a low prevalence of convergence spasm was later confirmed by a study conducted in larger group of FMD patients (Teodoro *et al.*, 2019). Subclinical abnormalities in vergence movements in FMD patients with FMD seem to reflect difficulties in voluntary motor performance of an effort and attention demanding motor task typical for FMD patients (Parees *et al.*, 2013).

Study 6. Identifying phenotype specific alterations in brain connectivity in FMD – a neuroimaging study

Mueller K, Růžička F, Slovák M, Forejtová Z, Dušek P, Dušek P, Jech R, Serranová T. Symptomseverity-related brain connectivity alterations in functional movement disorders. Neuroimage Clin. 2022 Mar 3;34:102981. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2022.102981

Addressing the underlying mechanisms related to brain function and connectivity that are specific to different motor phenotypes of FMD has been defined as an unmet need in the research agenda(Perez *et al.*, 2021b). Formation of abnormal predictions is thought to be one of the key pathophysiological mechanisms in FMD. It has been suggested that top-down dynamics of generative models of the brain i.e., is closely related to the spontaneous activity in brain networks during resting state associated with activity withing the default mode network (Friston, 2010; Pezzulo *et al.*, 2021; Yeshurun *et al.*, 2021).

To identify brain connectivity alterations related to functional weakness we assessed network centrality changes in a group of patients with heterogeneous motor manifestations and healthy controls using task-free functional MRI in combination with different network centrality approaches. Presence of functional weakness was associated with increased centrality in the left TPJ and the precuneus when comparing patients with and without functional weakness, and when comparing patients with functional weakness with healthy controls. The role of the left TPJ and the precuneus as key regions involved in brain connectivity alterations related to functional weakness was further supported by a positive correlation between motor symptom severity and network centrality in these regions, which was shown to be specific to functional weakness. In this recent work, we proposed that both regions that are key regions in self-referential processes and important hubs within the default mode network may be promising targets for phenotype-specific non-invasive brain stimulation. Specifically, based on our results the effects of inhibitory protocols using cathodal transcranial direct current stimulation (Inukai *et al.*, 2016) or lower frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (Chen *et al.*, 1997) should be addressed in patients with functional weakness.

Study 7. Bridging structural and functional biomarkers in functional movement disorder using network mapping

Sojka P, Slovák M, Věchetová G, Jech R, Perez DL, Serranová T. Bridging structural and functional biomarkers in functional movement disorder using network mapping. Brain Behav. 2022 Apr 16:e2576. doi: 10.1002/brb3.2576.

Biomarkers of FMD symptom severity are poorly understood, which is a factor that negatively impacts the development of biologically informed treatments. In a neuroimaging study, we investigated gray matter volumetric profiles in FMD, and related findings to resting-state functional connectivity profiles using Human Connectome Project data.

We did not find any volumetric differences in FMD cohort compared to controls. However, individual differences in FMD symptom severity as measured using the Simplified FMD rating scale negatively correlated with volumetric profiles in the temporoparietal junction– specifically the right supramarginal and bilateral superior temporal gyri. These findings remained significant adjusting for FMD subtype or antidepressant use but did not remain statistically significant adjusting for depression and anxiety scores.

Atrophy network mapping was also used to probe whether FMD-related structural alterations preferentially impacted brain areas with dense resting-state functional connectivity. Symptom severity-related structural alterations mapped onto regions with dense resting-state functional connectivity -identifying several disease epicenters in default mode, ventral attention, and salience networks. FMD-related structural alteration preferentially impacted higher-order brain areas exhibiting increased resting state functional connectivity influence (degree centrality) based on the healthy human functional connectome.

This study further supported current view of FMD as a multinetwork disorder with an important role for the temporoparietal junction and its related connectivity in the pathophysiology of this condition. More research will be needed to explore the intersection of functional neurological symptoms and mood.

Future directions

Despite important advances in the field, we are still far from a complete understanding of the pathophysiology of FMD. FMD is a highly heterogenous disorder, and there is growing recognition that the development of FMD likely depends on varying combinations of biological, psychological and social etiological factors both in populations and within a given individual. Genetic, neuroimaging, neurophysiology and behavioral variables could represent useful biomarkers for identifying patients with FMD, FMD subtypes, and monitoring tools response to an intervention in FMD clinical trials. Various candidate biomarkers have emerged including stress/HPA axis response markers, neurophysiology and neuroimaging variables that could inform diagnosis (including subtyping) and prognosis (via treatment response) as well as end points or core outcome assessment in FMD clinical trials. (Thomsen *et al.*, 2020; Perez et al., 2021b; Aybek and Perez, 2022) Positive clinical findings, supported by laboratory or ancillary investigations, can be used to develop a diagnostic outcome measure to assess severity and disability of FND patients, and to anchor the development of biomarkers of treatment response. However, there is an urgent need for unbiased data driven research involving genetic and other laboratory biomarkers from large well characterized samples ideally assessed with a disease-specific set of measures capturing the broad range of motor and non-motor symptoms that are associated with FMD as well as other comorbidities and risk factors.

A recent analysis of the genome-wide association summary statistic data from consortia of 25 brain disorders from large samples (but not including conversion disorder/FMD patients), found that psychiatric disorders broadly share a considerable portion of their common variant genetic risk, and provided evidence that their current clinical boundaries do not reflect distinct underlying pathogenic processes, at least on the genetic level (Brainstorm *et al.*, 2018).

As already proposed for neurodegenerative disorders, a need for a phenotype agnostic data driven subtyping based on neuroimaging, genetics and omics biomarkers in disorders of the brain with heterogeneous clinical

manifestations and multiple comorbidities might shed light on shared vs distinctive pathophysiological mechanisms in these heterogeneous conditions (Sturchio *et al.*, 2020) and to provide basis for future biosubtype-specific disease-modifying therapeutic efforts.

Future multi-site clinical, imaging, and with biospecimen data collection to identify and validate biomarkers and facilitate cluster and other analytic techniques to identify homogeneous subgroups of FMD patients, with differential response to psychoactive medications (e.g., antidepressants), and identification of novel biological targets for future therapeutic endeavors. Validated FMD-specific clinical outcome measure and a fit-for-purpose patient-rated clinical scale will help to quantify the severity and disability of FMD patients. Discovery of biomarkers and biological signatures of FMD will expand and complement the psychosocial model of FMD and help launch a future of precision medicine for these patients. References

Album D, Westin S. Do diseases have a prestige hierarchy? A survey among physicians and medical students. Soc Sci Med 2008; 66(1): 182-8.

Allen RP, Picchietti DL, Garcia-Borreguero D, Ondo WG, Walters AS, Winkelman JW, *et al.* Restless legs syndrome/Willis-Ekbom disease diagnostic criteria: updated International Restless Legs Syndrome Study Group (IRLSSG) consensus criteria--history, rationale, description, and significance. Sleep Med 2014; 15(8): 860-73.

APA. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. (5th ed.). 5th Edition ed. Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Publishing.; 2013.

Apazoglou K, Adouan W, Aubry JM, Dayer A, Aybek S. Increased methylation of the oxytocin receptor gene in motor functional neurological disorder: a preliminary study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2018; 89(5): 552-4.

Araujo R, van de Warrenburg B, Lang A, Lees A, Bloem B. The Waiting Room: neurological observations made outside the movement disorder specialist's consulting office. Pract Neurol 2019; 19(4): 295-301.

Avanzino L, Martino D, van de Warrenburg BP, Schneider SA, Abbruzzese G, Defazio G, *et al.* Cortical excitability is abnormal in patients with the "fixed dystonia" syndrome. Mov Disord 2008; 23(5): 646-52.

Aybek S, Nicholson TR, O'Daly O, Zelaya F, Kanaan RA, David AS. Emotion-motion interactions in conversion disorder: an FMRI study. PLoS One 2015; 10(4): e0123273.

Aybek S, Perez DL. Diagnosis and management of functional neurological disorder. BMJ 2022; 376: o64.

B HB, Akhtar N, Alrohimi A, Khan K, Shuaib A. Stroke mimics: incidence, aetiology, clinical features and treatment. Ann Med 2021; 53(1): 420-36.

Baek K, Donamayor N, Morris LS, Strelchuk D, Mitchell S, Mikheenko Y, *et al.* Impaired awareness of motor intention in functional neurological disorder: implications for voluntary and functional movement. Psychol Med 2017; 47(9): 1624-36.

Baik JS, Lang AE. Gait abnormalities in psychogenic movement disorders. Mov Disord 2007; 22(3): 395-9.

Baizabal-Carvallo JF, Hallett M, Jankovic J. Pathogenesis and pathophysiology of functional (psychogenic) movement disorders. Neurobiol Dis 2019; 127: 32-44.

Baizabal-Carvallo JF, Jankovic J. Functional (psychogenic) saccadic oscillations and oculogyric crises. Lancet Neurol 2016; 15(8): 791.

Baizabal-Carvallo JF, Jankovic J. Distinguishing features of psychogenic (functional) versus organic hemifacial spasm. J Neurol 2017a; 264(2): 359-63.

Baizabal-Carvallo JF, Jankovic J. Functional (psychogenic) stereotypies. J Neurol 2017b; 264(7): 1482-7.

Begue I, Adams C, Stone J, Perez DL. Structural alterations in functional neurological disorder and related conditions: a software and hardware problem? Neuroimage Clin 2019; 22: 101798.

Brainstorm C, Anttila V, Bulik-Sullivan B, Finucane HK, Walters RK, Bras J, *et al.* Analysis of shared heritability in common disorders of the brain. Science 2018; 360(6395).

Bullock K, Won AS, Bailenson J, Friedman R. Virtual Reality-Delivered Mirror Visual Feedback and Exposure Therapy for FND: A Midpoint Report of a Randomized Controlled Feasibility Study. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 2020; 32(1): 90-4.

Burgmer M, Konrad C, Jansen A, Kugel H, Sommer J, Heindel W, *et al.* Abnormal brain activation during movement observation in patients with conversion paralysis. Neuroimage 2006; 29(4): 1336-43.

Carson A, Lehn A. Epidemiology. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 47-60.

Carson A, Lehn A, Ludwig L, Stone J. Explaining functional disorders in the neurology clinic: a photo story. Pract Neurol 2016; 16(1): 56-61.

Carson A, Stone J, Hibberd C, Murray G, Duncan R, Coleman R, *et al.* Disability, distress and unemployment in neurology outpatients with symptoms 'unexplained by organic disease'. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2011; 82(7): 810-3.

Cojan Y, Waber L, Carruzzo A, Vuilleumier P. Motor inhibition in hysterical conversion paralysis. Neuroimage 2009; 47(3): 1026-37.

Cope SR, Smith JG, Edwards MJ, Holt K, Agrawal N. Enhancing the communication of functional neurological disorder diagnosis: a multidisciplinary education session. Eur J Neurol 2021; 28(1): 40-7.

Correa LI, Cardenas K, Casanova-Molla J, Valls-Sole J. Thermoalgesic stimuli induce prepulse inhibition of the blink reflex and affect conscious perception in healthy humans. Psychophysiology 2018: e13310.

Dallocchio C, Tinazzi M, Bombieri F, Arno N, Erro R. Cognitive Behavioural Therapy and Adjunctive Physical Activity for Functional Movement Disorders (Conversion Disorder): A Pilot, Single-Blinded, Randomized Study. Psychother Psychosom 2016; 85(6): 381-3.

Daum C, Aybek S. Validity of the "Drift without pronation" sign in conversion disorder. BMC Neurol 2013; 13: 31.

Daum C, Gheorghita F, Spatola M, Stojanova V, Medlin F, Vingerhoets F, *et al.* Interobserver agreement and validity of bedside 'positive signs' for functional weakness, sensory and gait disorders in conversion disorder: a pilot study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2015; 86(4): 425-30.

Daum C, Hubschmid M, Aybek S. The value of 'positive' clinical signs for weakness, sensory and gait disorders in conversion disorder: a systematic and narrative review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2014; 85(2): 180-90.

de Vroege L, Koppenol I, Kop WJ, Riem MME, van der Feltz-Cornelis CM. Neurocognitive functioning in patients with conversion disorder/functional neurological disorder. J Neuropsychol 2021; 15(1): 69-87.

Demartini B, Gambini O, Uggetti C, Cariati M, Cadioli M, Goeta D, *et al.* Limbic neurochemical changes in patients with functional motor symptoms. Neurology 2019; 93(1): e52-e8.

Demartini B, Petrochilos P, Ricciardi L, Price G, Edwards MJ, Joyce E. The role of alexithymia in the development of functional motor symptoms (conversion disorder). J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2014; 85(10): 1132-7.

Demartini B, Ricciardi L, Parees I, Ganos C, Bhatia KP, Edwards MJ. A positive diagnosis of functional (psychogenic) tics. Eur J Neurol 2015; 22(3): 527-e36.

Deuschl G, Koster B, Lucking CH, Scheidt C. Diagnostic and pathophysiological aspects of psychogenic tremors. Mov Disord 1998; 13(2): 294-302.

Di Vico IA, Serranova T, Colombari M, Rosikova T, Ruzicka E, Gandolfi M, *et al.* Gaps in Functional Motor Disorders care in two European countries: time to address shared terminology, medico-legal barriers and public investments. Eur J Neurol 2021; 28(12): 3921-4.

Diez I, Larson AG, Nakhate V, Dunn EC, Fricchione GL, Nicholson TR, *et al.* Early-life trauma endophenotypes and brain circuit-gene expression relationships in functional neurological (conversion) disorder. Mol Psychiatry 2020.

Dreissen YEM, Cath DC, Tijssen MAJ. Functional jerks, tics, and paroxysmal movement disorders. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 247-58.

Dreissen YEM, Dijk JM, Gelauff JM, Zoons E, van Poppelen D, Contarino MF, *et al.* Botulinum neurotoxin treatment in jerky and tremulous functional movement disorders: a double-blind, randomised placebo-controlled trial with an open-label extension. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2019; 90(11): 1244-50.

Edwards MJ, Adams RA, Brown H, Parees I, Friston KJ. A Bayesian account of 'hysteria'. Brain 2012; 135(Pt 11): 3495-512.

Edwards MJ, Stone J, Lang AE. From psychogenic movement disorder to functional movement disorder: It's time to change the name. Mov Disord 2014.

Erro R, Brigo F, Trinka E, Turri G, Edwards MJ, Tinazzi M. Psychogenic nonepileptic seizures and movement disorders: A comparative review. Neurol Clin Pract 2016; 6(2): 138-49.

Espay AJ, Aybek S, Carson A, Edwards MJ, Goldstein LH, Hallett M, *et al.* Current Concepts in Diagnosis and Treatment of Functional Neurological Disorders. JAMA Neurol 2018a; 75(9): 1132-41.

Espay AJ, Goldenhar LM, Voon V, Schrag A, Burton N, Lang AE. Opinions and clinical practices related to diagnosing and managing patients with psychogenic movement disorders: An international survey of movement disorder society members. Mov Disord 2009; 24(9): 1366-74.

Espay AJ, Lang AE. Phenotype-specific diagnosis of functional (psychogenic) movement disorders. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep 2015; 15(6): 32.

Espay AJ, Maloney T, Vannest J, Norris MM, Eliassen JC, Neefus E, *et al.* Dysfunction in emotion processing underlies functional (psychogenic) dystonia. Mov Disord 2018b; 33(1): 136-45.

Espay AJ, Morgante F, Purzner J, Gunraj CA, Lang AE, Chen R. Cortical and spinal abnormalities in psychogenic dystonia. Ann Neurol 2006; 59(5): 825-34.

Espay AJ, Ries S, Maloney T, Vannest J, Neefus E, Dwivedi AK, *et al.* Clinical and neural responses to cognitive behavioral therapy for functional tremor. Neurology 2019; 93(19): e1787-e98.

Factor SA, Podskalny GD, Molho ES. Psychogenic movement disorders: frequency, clinical profile, and characteristics. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1995; 59(4): 406-12.

Fahn S, Williams DT. Psychogenic dystonia. Adv Neurol 1988; 50: 431-55.

Faul L, Knight LK, Espay AJ, Depue BE, LaFaver K. Neural activity in functional movement disorders after inpatient rehabilitation. Psychiatry Res Neuroimaging 2020; 303: 111125.

Feinstein A, Stergiopoulos V, Fine J, Lang AE. Psychiatric outcome in patients with a psychogenic movement disorder: a prospective study. Neuropsychiatry Neuropsychol Behav Neurol 2001; 14(3): 169-76.

Fekete R, Baizabal-Carvallo JF, Ha AD, Davidson A, Jankovic J. Convergence spasm in conversion disorders: prevalence in psychogenic and other movement disorders compared with controls. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2012; 83(2): 202-4.

Friston K. The free-energy principle: a unified brain theory? Nat Rev Neurosci 2010; 11(2): 127-38.

Frucht L, Perez DL, Callahan J, MacLean J, Song PC, Sharma N, *et al.* Functional Dystonia: Differentiation From Primary Dystonia and Multidisciplinary Treatments. Front Neurol 2020; 11: 605262.

Fung VSC. Functional gait disorder. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 263-70.

Ganos C, Erro R, Cavanna AE, Bhatia KP. Functional tics and echophenomena. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2014; 20(12): 1440-1.

Ganos C, Martino D, Espay AJ, Lang AE, Bhatia KP, Edwards MJ. Tics and functional tic-like movements: Can we tell them apart? Neurology 2019; 93(17): 750-8.

Garcin B, Mesrati F, Hubsch C, Mauras T, Iliescu I, Naccache L, *et al.* Impact of Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation on Functional Movement Disorders: Cortical Modulation or a Behavioral Effect? Front Neurol 2017; 8: 338.

Gelauff J, Stone J. Prognosis of functional neurologic disorders. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 523-41.

Gelauff J, Stone J, Edwards M, Carson A. The prognosis of functional (psychogenic) motor symptoms: a systematic review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2014; 85(2): 220-6.

Gelauff JM, Carson A, Ludwig L, Tijssen MAJ, Stone J. The prognosis of functional limb weakness: a 14-year case-control study. Brain 2019; 142(7): 2137-48.

Gelauff JM, Kingma EM, Kalkman JS, Bezemer R, van Engelen BGM, Stone J, *et al.* Fatigue, not selfrated motor symptom severity, affects quality of life in functional motor disorders. J Neurol 2018; 265(8): 1803-9.

Gelauff JM, Rosmalen JG, Carson A, Dijk JM, Ekkel M, Nielsen G, *et al.* Internet based self-help randomized trial for motor Functional Neurological Disorder (SHIFT). Neurology 2020.

Gendre T, Carle G, Mesrati F, Hubsch C, Mauras T, Roze E, *et al.* Quality of life in functional movement disorders is as altered as in organic movement disorders. J Psychosom Res 2019; 116: 10-6.

Gupta A, Lang AE. Psychogenic movement disorders. Curr Opin Neurol 2009; 22(4): 430-6.

Gutkin M, McLean L, Brown R, Kanaan RA. Systematic review of psychotherapy for adults with functional neurological disorder. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2020.

Haggard P. Human volition: towards a neuroscience of will. Nat Rev Neurosci 2008; 9(12): 934-46.

Hallett M. Volitional control of movement: the physiology of free will. Clin Neurophysiol 2007; 118(6): 1179-92.

Hallett M. Physiology of psychogenic movement disorders. J Clin Neurosci 2010; 17(8): 959-65.

Hallett M. Functional (psychogenic) movement disorders - Clinical presentations. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016; 22 Suppl 1: S149-52.

Hayes MW, Graham S, Heldorf P, de Moore G, Morris JGL. A video review of the diagnosis of psychogenic gait: Appendix and commentary. Mov Disord 1999; 14(6): 914-21.

Heintz CE, van Tricht MJ, van der Salm SM, van Rootselaar AF, Cath D, Schmand B, *et al.* Neuropsychological profile of psychogenic jerky movement disorders: importance of evaluating noncredible cognitive performance and psychopathology. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2013; 84(8): 862-7.

Hubschmid M, Aybek S, Maccaferri GE, Chocron O, Gholamrezaee MM, Rossetti AO, *et al.* Efficacy of brief interdisciplinary psychotherapeutic intervention for motor conversion disorder and nonepileptic attacks. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 2015; 37(5): 448-55.

Hutton SB, Ettinger U. The antisaccade task as a research tool in psychopathology: a critical review. Psychophysiology 2006; 43(3): 302-13.

Huys AML, Beck B, Haggard P, Bhatia KP, Edwards MJ. No increased suggestibility to placebo in functional neurological disorder. Eur J Neurol 2021; 28(7): 2367-71.

Huys AML, Bhatia KP, Edwards MJ, Haggard P. The Flip Side of Distractibility-Executive Dysfunction in Functional Movement Disorders. Front Neurol 2020; 11: 969.

Chen R, Gerloff C, Classen J, Wassermann EM, Hallett M, Cohen LG. Safety of different inter-train intervals for repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation and recommendations for safe ranges of stimulation parameters. Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol 1997; 105(6): 415-21.

Inukai Y, Saito K, Sasaki R, Tsuiki S, Miyaguchi S, Kojima S, *et al.* Comparison of Three Non-Invasive Transcranial Electrical Stimulation Methods for Increasing Cortical Excitability. Front Hum Neurosci 2016; 10: 668.

Jankovic J. "Psychogenic" versus "functional" movement disorders? That is the question. Mov Disord 2014; 29(13): 1697-8.

Jordbru AA, Smedstad LM, Klungsoyr O, Martinsen EW. Psychogenic gait disorder: A randomized controlled trial of physical rehabilitation with one-year follow-up. J Rehabil Med 2013.

Jordbru AA, Smedstad LM, Moen VP, Martinsen EW. Identifying patterns of psychogenic gait by video-recording. J Rehabil Med 2012; 44(1): 31-5.

Kaski D, Bronstein AM. Functional eye movement disorders. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 343-51.

Kaski D, Bronstein AM, Edwards MJ, Stone J. Cranial functional (psychogenic) movement disorders. Lancet Neurol 2015; 14(12): 1196-205.

Katschnig P, Edwards MJ, Schwingenschuh P, Aguirregomozcorta M, Kagi G, Rothwell JC, *et al.* Mental rotation of body parts and sensory temporal discrimination in fixed dystonia. Mov Disord 2010; 25(8): 1061-7.

Kemlink D, Pretl M, Sonka K, Nevsimalova S. A comparison of polysomnographic and actigraphic evaluation of periodic limb movements in sleep. Neurol Res 2008; 30(3): 234-8.

Kompoliti K, Wilson B, Stebbins G, Bernard B, Hinson V. Immediate vs. delayed treatment of psychogenic movement disorders with short term psychodynamic psychotherapy: Randomized clinical trial. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2014.

Kranick S, Ekanayake V, Martinez V, Ameli R, Hallett M, Voon V. Psychopathology and psychogenic movement disorders. Mov Disord 2011; 26(10): 1844-50.

Kranick SM, Moore JW, Yusuf N, Martinez VT, LaFaver K, Edwards MJ, *et al.* Action-effect binding is decreased in motor conversion disorder: implications for sense of agency. Mov Disord 2013; 28(8): 1110-6.

Kumru H, Begeman M, Tolosa E, Valls-Sole J. Dual task interference in psychogenic tremor. Mov Disord 2007; 22(14): 2077-82.

Kumru H, Valls-Sole J, Valldeoriola F, Marti MJ, Sanegre MT, Tolosa E. Transient arrest of psychogenic tremor induced by contralateral ballistic movements. Neurosci Lett 2004; 370(2-3): 135-9.

LaFaver K, Lang AE, Stone J, Morgante F, Edwards M, Lidstone S, *et al.* Opinions and clinical practices related to diagnosing and managing functional (psychogenic) movement disorders: changes in the last decade. Eur J Neurol 2020; 27(6): 975-84.

Lefaucheur JP, Aleman A, Baeken C, Benninger DH, Brunelin J, Di Lazzaro V, *et al.* Evidence-based guidelines on the therapeutic use of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS): An update (2014-2018). Clin Neurophysiol 2020; 131(2): 474-528.

Lempert T, Brandt T, Dieterich M, Huppert D. How to identify psychogenic disorders of stance and gait. A video study in 37 patients. J Neurol 1991; 238(3): 140-6.

Lidstone SC, Costa-Parke M, Robinson EJ, Ercoli T, Stone J, Group FGS. Functional movement disorder gender, age and phenotype study: a systematic review and individual patient meta-analysis of 4905 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2022.

Lindquist KA, Wager TD, Kober H, Bliss-Moreau E, Barrett LF. The brain basis of emotion: a metaanalytic review. Behav Brain Sci 2012; 35(3): 121-43.

Ludwig L, Pasman JA, Nicholson T, Aybek S, David AS, Tuck S, *et al.* Stressful life events and maltreatment in conversion (functional neurological) disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis of case-control studies. Lancet Psychiatry 2018; 5(4): 307-20.

Macerollo A, Chen JC, Parees I, Kassavetis P, Kilner JM, Edwards MJ. Sensory Attenuation Assessed by Sensory Evoked Potentials in Functional Movement Disorders. PLoS One 2015; 10(6): e0129507.

Marshall JC, Halligan PW, Fink GR, Wade DT, Frackowiak RS. The functional anatomy of a hysterical paralysis. Cognition 1997; 64(1): B1-8.

Maurer CW, LaFaver K, Ameli R, Epstein SA, Hallett M, Horovitz SG. Impaired self-agency in functional movement disorders: A resting-state fMRI study. Neurology 2016; 87(6): 564-70.

McWhirter L, Stone J, Sandercock P, Whiteley W. Hoover's sign for the diagnosis of functional weakness: a prospective unblinded cohort study in patients with suspected stroke. J Psychosom Res 2011; 71(6): 384-6.

Moene FC, Spinhoven P, Hoogduin KA, van Dyck R. A randomised controlled clinical trial on the additional effect of hypnosis in a comprehensive treatment programme for in-patients with conversion disorder of the motor type. Psychother Psychosom 2002; 71(2): 66-76.

Moene FC, Spinhoven P, Hoogduin KA, van Dyck R. A randomized controlled clinical trial of a hypnosis-based treatment for patients with conversion disorder, motor type. Int J Clin Exp Hypn 2003; 51(1): 29-50.

Montplaisir J, Boucher S, Poirier G, Lavigne G, Lapierre O, Lesperance P. Clinical, polysomnographic, and genetic characteristics of restless legs syndrome: a study of 133 patients diagnosed with new standard criteria. Mov Disord 1997; 12(1): 61-5.

Morgante F, Tinazzi M, Squintani G, Martino D, Defazio G, Romito L, *et al.* Abnormal tactile temporal discrimination in psychogenic dystonia. Neurology 2011; 77(12): 1191-7.

Nahab FB, Kundu P, Gallea C, Kakareka J, Pursley R, Pohida T, *et al.* The neural processes underlying self-agency. Cereb Cortex 2011; 21(1): 48-55.

Nahab FB, Kundu P, Maurer C, Shen Q, Hallett M. Impaired sense of agency in functional movement disorders: An fMRI study. PLoS One 2017; 12(4): e0172502.

Nielsen G, Buszewicz M, Stevenson F, Hunter R, Holt K, Dudziec M, *et al.* Randomised feasibility study of physiotherapy for patients with functional motor symptoms. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2017; 88(6): 484-90.

Nielsen G, Stone J, Buszewicz M, Carson A, Goldstein LH, Holt K, *et al.* Physio4FMD: protocol for a multicentre randomised controlled trial of specialist physiotherapy for functional motor disorder. BMC Neurol 2019; 19(1): 242.

Nielsen G, Stone J, Matthews A, Brown M, Sparkes C, Farmer R, *et al.* Physiotherapy for functional motor disorders: a consensus recommendation. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2015; 86(10): 1113-9.

Nicholson C, Edwards MJ, Carson AJ, Gardiner P, Golder D, Hayward K, *et al.* Occupational therapy consensus recommendations for functional neurological disorder. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2020a.

Nicholson TR, Carson A, Edwards MJ, Goldstein LH, Hallett M, Mildon B, *et al.* Outcome Measures for Functional Neurological Disorder: A Review of the Theoretical Complexities. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 2020b; 32(1): 33-42.

Nonnekes J, Ruzicka E, Serranova T, Reich SG, Bloem BR, Hallett M. Functional gait disorders: A sign-based approach. Neurology 2020; 94(24): 1093-9.

Onofrj M, Russo M, Carrarini C, Delli Pizzi S, Thomas A, Bonanni L, *et al.* Functional neurological disorder and somatic symptom disorder in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci 2022; 433: 120017.

Oriuwa C, Mollica A, Feinstein A, Giacobbe P, Lipsman N, Perez DL, *et al.* Neuromodulation for the treatment of functional neurological disorder and somatic symptom disorder: a systematic review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2022; 93(3): 280-90.

Ospina JP, Jalilianhasanpour R, Perez DL. The role of the anterior and midcingulate cortex in the neurobiology of functional neurologic disorder. Handb Clin Neurol 2019; 166: 267-79.

Parees I, Brown H, Nuruki A, Adams RA, Davare M, Bhatia KP, *et al.* Loss of sensory attenuation in patients with functional (psychogenic) movement disorders. Brain 2014a; 137(Pt 11): 2916-21.

Parees I, Kassavetis P, Saifee TA, Sadnicka A, Davare M, Bhatia KP, *et al.* Failure of explicit movement control in patients with functional motor symptoms. Mov Disord 2013; 28(4): 517-23.

Parees I, Kojovic M, Pires C, Rubio-Agusti I, Saifee TA, Sadnicka A, *et al.* Physical precipitating factors in functional movement disorders. J Neurol Sci 2014b; 338(1-2): 174-7.

Park JE, Maurer CW, Hallett M. The "Whack-a-Mole" Sign in Functional Movement Disorders. Mov Disord Clin Pract 2015; 2(3): 286-8.

Perez DL, Aybek S, Popkirov S, Kozlowska K, Stephen CD, Anderson J, *et al.* A Review and Expert Opinion on the Neuropsychiatric Assessment of Motor Functional Neurological Disorders. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 2021a; 33(1): 14-26.

Perez DL, LaFrance WC, Jr. Nonepileptic seizures: an updated review. CNS Spectr 2016; 21(3): 239-46.

Perez DL, Nicholson TR, Asadi-Pooya AA, Begue I, Butler M, Carson AJ, *et al.* Neuroimaging in Functional Neurological Disorder: State of the Field and Research Agenda. Neuroimage Clin 2021b; 30: 102623.

Pezzulo G, Zorzi M, Corbetta M. The secret life of predictive brains: what's spontaneous activity for? Trends Cogn Sci 2021; 25(9): 730-43.

Pick S, Anderson DG, Asadi-Pooya AA, Aybek S, Baslet G, Bloem BR, *et al.* Outcome measurement in functional neurological disorder: a systematic review and recommendations. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2020; 91(6): 638-49.

Plante DT. Leg actigraphy to quantify periodic limb movements of sleep: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Sleep Med Rev 2014; 18(5): 425-34.

Popkirov S, Hoeritzauer I, Colvin L, Carson AJ, Stone J. Complex regional pain syndrome and functional neurological disorders: time for reconciliation. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2018.

Quartarone A, Rizzo V, Terranova C, Morgante F, Schneider S, Ibrahim N, *et al.* Abnormal sensorimotor plasticity in organic but not in psychogenic dystonia. Brain 2009; 132(Pt 10): 2871-7.

Roelofs K, van Galen GP, Eling P, Keijsers GP, Hoogduin CA. Endogenous and exogenous attention in patients with conversion paresis. Cogn Neuropsychol 2003; 20(8): 733-45.

Roper LS, Saifee TA, Parees I, Rickards H, Edwards MJ. How to use the entrainment test in the diagnosis of functional tremor. Pract Neurol 2013.

Sharpe M, Walker J, Williams C, Stone J, Cavanagh J, Murray G, *et al.* Guided self-help for functional (psychogenic) symptoms: a randomized controlled efficacy trial. Neurology 2011; 77(6): 564-72.

Schrag A, Trimble M, Quinn N, Bhatia K. The syndrome of fixed dystonia: an evaluation of 103 patients. Brain 2004; 127(Pt 10): 2360-72.

Schwingenschuh P, Katschnig P, Edwards MJ, Teo JT, Korlipara LV, Rothwell JC, *et al.* The blink reflex recovery cycle differs between essential and presumed psychogenic blepharospasm. Neurology 2011a; 76(7): 610-4.

Schwingenschuh P, Katschnig P, Seiler S, Saifee TA, Aguirregomozcorta M, Cordivari C, *et al.* Moving toward "laboratory-supported" criteria for psychogenic tremor. Mov Disord 2011b; 26(14): 2509-15.

Schwingenschuh P, Saifee TA, Katschnig-Winter P, Macerollo A, Koegl-Wallner M, Culea V, *et al.* Validation of "laboratory-supported" criteria for functional (psychogenic) tremor. Mov Disord 2016; 31(4): 555-62.

Sonoo M. Abductor sign: a reliable new sign to detect unilateral non-organic paresis of the lower limb. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2004; 75(1): 121-5.

Spagnolo PA, Norato G, Maurer CW, Goldman D, Hodgkinson C, Horovitz S, *et al.* Effects of TPH2 gene variation and childhood trauma on the clinical and circuit-level phenotype of functional movement disorders. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2020; 91(8): 814-21.

Spence SA, Crimlisk HL, Cope H, Ron MA, Grasby PM. Discrete neurophysiological correlates in prefrontal cortex during hysterical and feigned disorder of movement. Lancet 2000; 355(9211): 1243-4.

Stamelou M, Saifee TA, Edwards MJ, Bhatia KP. Psychogenic palatal tremor may be underrecognized: reappraisal of a large series of cases. Mov Disord 2012; 27(9): 1164-8.

Stephen CD, Fung V, Lungu CI, Espay AJ. Assessment of Emergency Department and Inpatient Use and Costs in Adult and Pediatric Functional Neurological Disorders. JAMA Neurol 2021; 78(1): 88-101.

Stone J, Aybek S. Functional limb weakness and paralysis. Handb Clin Neurol 2016; 139: 213-28.

Stone J, Carson A, Duncan R, Roberts R, Coleman R, Warlow C, *et al.* Which neurological diseases are most likely to be associated with "symptoms unexplained by organic disease". J Neurol 2012; 259(1): 33-8.

Stone J, Carson A, Duncan R, Roberts R, Warlow C, Hibberd C, *et al.* Who is referred to neurology clinics?--the diagnoses made in 3781 new patients. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 2010a; 112(9): 747-51.

Stone J, Edwards M. Trick or treat? Showing patients with functional (psychogenic) motor symptoms their physical signs. Neurology 2012; 79(3): 282-4.

Stone J, Hoeritzauer I, Brown K, Carson A. Therapeutic sedation for functional (psychogenic) neurological symptoms. J Psychosom Res 2014; 76(2): 165-8.

Stone J, Reuber M, Carson A. Functional symptoms in neurology: mimics and chameleons. Pract Neurol 2013; 13(2): 104-13.

Stone J, Warlow C, Sharpe M. The symptom of functional weakness: a controlled study of 107 patients. Brain 2010b; 133(Pt 5): 1537-51.

Stone J, Wojcik W, Durrance D, Carson A, Lewis S, MacKenzie L, *et al.* What should we say to patients with symptoms unexplained by disease? The "number needed to offend". BMJ 2002; 325(7378): 1449-50.

Sturchio A, Marsili L, Vizcarra JA, Dwivedi AK, Kauffman MA, Duker AP, *et al.* Phenotype-Agnostic Molecular Subtyping of Neurodegenerative Disorders: The Cincinnati Cohort Biomarker Program (CCBP). Front Aging Neurosci 2020; 12: 553635.

Teodoro T, Cunha JM, Abreu LF, Yogarajah M, Edwards MJ. Abnormal Eye and Cranial Movements Triggered by Examination in People with Functional Neurological Disorder. Neuroophthalmology 2019; 43(4): 240-3.

Teodoro T, Edwards MJ, Isaacs JD. A unifying theory for cognitive abnormalities in functional neurological disorders, fibromyalgia and chronic fatigue syndrome: systematic review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2018; 89(12): 1308-19.

Thomsen BLC, Teodoro T, Edwards MJ. Biomarkers in functional movement disorders: a systematic review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2020; 91(12): 1261-9.

Tinazzi M, Morgante F, Marcuzzo E, Erro R, Barone P, Ceravolo R, *et al.* Clinical Correlates of Functional Motor Disorders: An Italian Multicenter Study. Mov Disord Clin Pract 2020; 7(8): 920-9.

Trenkwalder C, Allen R, Hogl B, Paulus W, Winkelmann J. Restless legs syndrome associated with major diseases: A systematic review and new concept. Neurology 2016; 86(14): 1336-43.

Udupa K, Chen R. Motor cortical circuits in Parkinson disease and dystonia. Handb Clin Neurol 2019; 161: 167-86.

Van den Bergh O, Witthoft M, Petersen S, Brown RJ. Symptoms and the body: Taking the inferential leap. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2017; 74(Pt A): 185-203.

van der Feltz-Cornelis C, Brabyn S, Ratcliff J, Varley D, Allgar V, Gilbody S, *et al.* Assessment of cytokines, microRNA and patient related outcome measures in conversion disorder/functional neurological disorder (CD/FND): The CANDO clinical feasibility study. Brain Behav Immun Health 2021; 13: 100228.

van der Salm SM, Erro R, Cordivari C, Edwards MJ, Koelman JH, van den Ende T, *et al.* Propriospinal myoclonus: clinical reappraisal and review of literature. Neurology 2014; 83(20): 1862-70.

van der Stouwe AM, Elting JW, van der Hoeven JH, van Laar T, Leenders KL, Maurits NM, *et al.* How typical are 'typical' tremor characteristics? Sensitivity and specificity of five tremor phenomena. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016; 30: 23-8.

Vechetova G, Slovak M, Kemlink D, Hanzlikova Z, Dusek P, Nikolai T, *et al.* The impact of non-motor symptoms on the health-related quality of life in patients with functional movement disorders. J Psychosom Res 2018; 115: 32-7.

Vizcarra JA, Lopez-Castellanos JR, Dwivedi AK, Schmerler DA, Ries S, Espay AJ. OnabotulinumtoxinA and cognitive behavioral therapy in functional dystonia: A pilot randomized clinical trial. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2019; 63: 174-8.

Voon V, Brezing C, Gallea C, Ameli R, Roelofs K, LaFrance WC, Jr., *et al.* Emotional stimuli and motor conversion disorder. Brain 2010a; 133(Pt 5): 1526-36.

Voon V, Cavanna AE, Coburn K, Sampson S, Reeve A, LaFrance WC, Jr. Functional Neuroanatomy and Neurophysiology of Functional Neurological Disorders (Conversion Disorder). J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 2016; 28(3): 168-90.

Voon V, Ekanayake V, Wiggs E, Kranick S, Ameli R, Harrison NA, *et al.* Response inhibition in motor conversion disorder. Mov Disord 2013; 28(5): 612-8.

Voon V, Gallea C, Hattori N, Bruno M, Ekanayake V, Hallett M. The involuntary nature of conversion disorder. Neurology 2010b; 74(3): 223-8.

Walzl D, Solomon AJ, Stone J. Functional neurological disorder and multiple sclerosis: a systematic review of misdiagnosis and clinical overlap. J Neurol 2022; 269(2): 654-63.

Wessely S, Nimnuan C, Sharpe M. Functional somatic syndromes: one or many? Lancet 1999; 354(9182): 936-9.

WHO. International statistical classification of diseases, 10th revision. 2nd Edition ed; 2004.

WHO. International statistical classification of diseases, 11th revision. 1st Edition ed; 2018.

Wissel BD, Dwivedi AK, Merola A, Chin D, Jacob C, Duker AP, *et al.* Functional neurological disorders in Parkinson disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2018; 89(6): 566-71.

Yeo BT, Krienen FM, Sepulcre J, Sabuncu MR, Lashkari D, Hollinshead M, *et al.* The organization of the human cerebral cortex estimated by intrinsic functional connectivity. J Neurophysiol 2011; 106(3): 1125-65.

Yeshurun Y, Nguyen M, Hasson U. The default mode network: where the idiosyncratic self meets the shared social world. Nat Rev Neurosci 2021; 22(3): 181-92.

Ziv I, Djaldetti R, Zoldan Y, Avraham M, Melamed E. Diagnosis of "non-organic" limb paresis by a novel objective motor assessment: the quantitative Hoover's test. J Neurol 1998; 245(12): 797-802.

Zutt R, Gelauff JM, Smit M, van Zijl JC, Stone J, Tijssen MAJ. The presence of depression and anxiety do not distinguish between functional jerks and cortical myoclonus. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2017; 45: 90-3.